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THE ECHO OF THE AARONIC BLESSING 

The LORD spoke to Moses, saying, “Speak to Aaron and his sons, saying, ‘Thus you shall bless 

the people of Israel: you shall say to them, 

ñThe LORD bless you and keep you; 

the LORD make His face to shine upon you and be gracious unto you; 

the LORD lift up His countenance upon you and give you peace.òô 

“So shall they put My name upon the people of Israel, and I will bless them.” 
ðNumbers 6.22-27 

Come Trinity Sunday, 12 June, around 11:15 in the morning, I will have my last opportunity to speak 

those words to this congregation as your pastor. Thereôs something appropriate about those being my last 

words, for sure, and especially on Trinity Sunday. This blessingðthe so-called Aaronic blessingðshould 

serve as a standard and mark of the Church. The tri-partite phraseology, with the name of the LORD 

repeated in each part, clearly marks the LORD as the Father, the Son, and the Holy Spirit and declares, 

ñThis is a congregation of the one, true God!ò and re-marks every one of you as redeemed by Christ the 

crucifiedðthe same blessing you received at your Baptism in the name of the Father and of the Son and 

of the Holy Spirit.   

The blessingôs derivation straight from Scripture also declares that in this congregation it is the Word of 

God that is the supreme and final authority in all matters of doctrine and life. (Coincidentally most of the 

liturgy is simply passages straight from the Scriptures strung together; in those few places where itôs not 

a direct quotation itôs nothing more than an expansion or explanation of what the Scriptures say.) 

So for those two reasons aloneðthe clear confession of the Father, the Son, and the Holy Spirit and the 

ñscripturicityò of itðitôs appropriate.  

Itôs also appropriate because what else would your pastor, whether coming or going, wish to impart to 

you, the dear baptized flock of Christ, than the blessing of our Triune God? Itôs kind of like our habit of 

making sure that the first words our spouses hear when they wake up and the last words children hear 

from us when they walk out the door in the morning or go to sleep at night is, ñI love you.ò I do love 

youðeach sheep individually and all sheep as a flock. And I want the blessing for all of you.  

But where it falters for me a little bit is here: the Aaronic blessing was never intended as a ñgood-bye,ò or 

as ñlast words.ò  

Instead, itôs the perennial blessing of Godôs people, His chosen Israel, which you are by the blood of Christ 

through your Baptism into His death and resurrection and faith in Him (ñKnow then that it is those of faith 

who are the sons of Abraham.òðGalatians 3.7).  
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So imagine that the history of the world is a slinky. Hold one end of the slinky in one hand and the other 

in the other hand and stretch out your hands as far as you can. That span is the whole history of the world 

from Numbers 6 until the Lord Jesus Christ returns. One of the whirls on that slinkyðhopefully further 

from the Numbers 6 end and closer to the ñreturn of the Lord Jesusò endðweôd locate as our own time.  

But every single time that blessing is uttered, itôs like the slinky is brought back together and compressed 

so that no matter how ñfarò you are from it on the slinky, youôre actually very close to it. Each utterance 

of the blessing joins you with Godôs institution of that blessing, and with Aaron and his sons, and with all 

the people of Israel, so that right then when the blessing is uttered, itôs as if it were the first time it was 

uttered, straight from the mouth of the LORD Himself. Thatôs how it was for the Israelites. The command 

came from the LORDôs mouth to Moses; from the mouth of Moses to Aaron; from the mouth of Aaron to 

his sons; and finally from the mouth of his sons into the ears of Godôs Israel. But it didnôt matter whose 

mouth it was: the voice and blessing belonged to and came from the LORD Himself.  

And this is exactly what has happened on down through the ages. At every whirl of the slinky that blessing 

has been echoed by its repetition. With every repetition, the slinky is collapsed, and itôs the voice of God 

Himself speaking into the ears of His faithful people.  

On the 12th of June, after I utter those words one last time at St. Johnôs, itôs going to feel to many of you 

like the slinky is getting stretched out again, like the blessing is distant and remote.  

But the next Sunday brings another whirl; the next Sunday after it, yet another; and so on. The blessing 

will be spoken, not by Moses, not by Aaron, not by Aaronôs sons, not even by me, a latter-day son of 

Aaron. But it will  be spoken, faithfully, as it has always been. The slinky will collapse, and it wonôt matter 

whose mouth it is, because it will be the voice of God that will draw near to the ears of His faithful people, 

and the gracious LORD who desires every good of body and soul for you His chosen Israel will place His 

Triune name upon you once again and bestow upon you every blessing in Jesus Christ the Son.  

May God grant you His peace! 

 

 

 

Senior Pastor - Rev. J. S. Bruss, ext. 104 

Kantor - Bethany M. Johnson 

TLS Teachers – Joshua Grass, Erin Grass, Kyle Johnson, Andrea Kosmicki 

 

CALL COMMITTEE UPDATE 
 

The call committee has conducted the interviews and will be presenting two candidates to serve as our 

next senior pastor at a special meeting of the voters assembly on Sunday June 5 at 9:30 a.m. You should 

have received an email blast from Yvonne on Thursday, May 26 with the names of the two pastors and an 

information sheet on each one of them. Printed copies of the information sheet will be available after both 

Divine Services on Sunday, May 29. We want all of the voters to become familiar with the two pastors by 

reading their information sheets and visiting their church websites prior to the voters assembly meeting 

on June 5 at 9:30 a.m. If you did not receive a copy of the information sheets on the pastors, please contact 

the church office. The call committee will not be making a recommendation as to whom the call should 

be extended. Both would be excellent choices for the next senior pastor for SJELC.  If you have any 

questions please contact any member of the call committeeðAndy Grittman (chair), Rosemary Gordon, 

Justin Polter, Kristin Weir, Mason Leach, Cheri Berggren, Megan Brassel, Gracelyn Hallauer, Bill Hisle, 

Mark Bauerle, Buck Ellis, Clayton Kinnett, John Kite, Mark Underwood, Dave Weems and Bethany 

Johnson. 
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INTERESTED IN BECOMING A VOTING MEMBER?  
 

Our constitution defines ñvoting memberò as a communicant member who has reached the age of 18 years 

and been received as a voting member upon application for such privilege and approval of the voters of 

the assembly. We encourage all eligible St. John’s members to join the voters assembly. If you would 

like to become a voting member of our congregation, you can contact the office, pastor, or your elders to 

get instructions on how you can become a voter. 
 

 
 

 

 

CANDIDATE OF THEOLOGY JOSHUA BRANDMAHL ORDINATION AND INSTALLATION 

ANNOUNCEMENT AND INVITATION 

 

 

 
Dear members of St. Johnôs, we are excited to announce that after these last four wonderful years in Fort 

Wayne, we will now be moving on to Brillion, Wisconsin where I will be serving as head pastor of St. 

Bartholomewôs Lutheran Church. St. Johnôs has been such a blessing to us since before we moved here to 

Fort Wayne, and especially since we started Seminary. My ordination will be on Saturday, July 9th at 2:00 

PM with a reception following. Any who wish and are able to come are welcome!  
 

               ðJoshua and Ashley Brandmahl 

          ST. JOHN’S 2022-2023 VICAR 
 

On Tuesday, April 27, Seminarian John Kastner was assigned to serve his one-

year vicarage St. Johnôs. He and his family plan to arrive mid-June and his 

installation will be on June 26 during our Divine Services. Vicar Kastner is 

married to Beatrice and they have a one-year-old daughter, Anastasia, and are 

expecting another child in December. Vicar has lived in several different 

places, including Washington State and Virginia. However, he is familiar with 

this part of the country as he attended Concordia University Nebraska where 

he received a Bachelor of Science in Computer Science. Keep Vicar and his 

family in your prayers and consider how you can help welcome them to St. 

Johnôs and Topeka. If you would be interested in helping the Kastner family 

move into their new home, please contact the church office. 
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HYMN OF THE MONTH 

“O HOLY SPIRIT, ENTER IN” (LSB 913) 
 

During each Divine Service, God the Holy Spirit enters in ï a true miracle when He comes to us from 

heaven to earth through His Word and Sacraments. We learn from Pentecost that the Holy Spirit makes 

us His dwelling place as He enters in us to create faith by the redemptive love of Christ. As a result of 

Christ in us, the Holy Spirit, our ñLight divine,ò shines forth this love through us to others in our various 

vocations. 

 

The hymn ñO Holy Spirit, Enter Inò (LSB 913) was written by Michael Schirmer (1606-1673). Originally 

written for Pentecost, the hymn teaches us about the gifts of the Holy Spirit, whose work delivers the 

salvation accomplished by our crucified, risen, and ascended Savior, Jesus Christ. This hymn is also a 

prayer to receive Godôs Word in faith and for the Holy Spiritôs continued His work in and through us. As 

such, it is also suitable for use at the beginning of any Divine Service.   

 

Lutherôs explanation of the Third Article of the Apostlesô Creed states, ñI cannot by my reason or strength 

believe in Jesus Christ my Lord or come to Him, but the Holy Spirit has called me by the Gospel, 

enlightened me with His gifts, sanctified and kept me in the truth faith.ò For any work of faith to begin, 

God the Holy Spirit must enter and accomplish that work in us. He wakes us from death to life with all 

joy and gladness. With the light of Christ, we ñseeò with the eyes of faith Christ as our Savior. Before 

hearing Godôs Word and receiving His Sacrament each Sunday, we can truly sing in faith: ñLet us see our 

Saviorôs blessingò (stanza 3). 

 

Because of the Holy Spiritôs work in us, we are ñtruly living,ò meaning we live in Christ, and with ñprayer 

unceasingò and ñlove increasingò we continue that life in Christ as He lived it for us. The Holy Spiritôs 

ñfire glowingò in us is not an emotional state of being but rather a true unity with Christ who displayed 

His ñglory ever showingò from the cross. The act of teaching and preaching Godôs Word first comes from 

the Holy Spirit, and through faith and ñin true Christian unityò we become faithful witnesses called to 

praise God and serve our neighbor through our preaching (sharing the Gospel) and our labor (work in our 

vocations).  

 

One of the gifts of the Spirit is wisdom and understanding. We must never stop learning about Godôs grace 

and peace toward us lest we fall prey to our own wisdom and understanding that is governed by our sin. 

Our unceasing prayer as Christians must be that we ñbe faithful unto death and live in love and holy faith,ò 

always receiving Godôs Word, learning His true wisdom, and confessing Christ by the power of the Holy 

Spirit in us.  

 

Godôs Holy Spirit works through pastors, teachers, and servants of the church to proclaim and teach Godôs 

Word and His mercy toward us poor sinners. We pray that the Holy Spirit would also work in us through 

our vocations that we may be faithful witnesses of the glory revealed in Christ through His redemption 

won for us on the cross. God is our ñSource of Lifeò and our ñmighty Rockò who remains constant through 

the many changes of this world, through doubt and strife, and even unto death itself. May God bless all 

servants of the Church and may we continue to live in His love and holy faith in ñtrue wisdom learningò 

all the days of our life.  
 

 

 

 



 

 

5 

RHYTHM OF FAITH MUSIC CAMP AT ST. JOHN’S  
 

What? This music camp is a week-long opportunity to use your voice and hands to sing and play music, 

while learning more about music technique, hymnody, theology, architecture, and more. Snacks, games, 

and fun with friends included!  

Who? Children entering grades 1-5 

When? June 20-24, 9:00 – 11:30 a.m. We will have a performance for family on Friday.  

Where? St. Johnôs Ev. Lutheran Church  

What now? Fill out the Google Form (https://forms.gle/9J87m1KQkaPnTCw87) by June 13 or contact 

Bethany Johnson for registration. Payments by cash or check can be made prior to or on the first day. 

Cost? $40 per child  

Questions? Contact Bethany Johnson at bjohnson@stjlcms.org or 785-354-7132 ext.3 

 

ST. JOHN’S YOUTH VACATION BIBLE SCHOOL 
 

When: July 11-15 

Time: 9:00a.m.-12:00p.m. 

Theme: The Ten Commandments 

Ages: 3 years old through 5th grade 

If you are interested in helping, contact Andrea Kosmicki 

 

2022 SJELC WORSHIP CONFERENCE 
 

Saturday, August 13, 9:00 a.m. - 4:00 p.m.  

Rev. Sean Deanzer, LCMS Worship Director, is the keynote speaker. This conference is for lay people, 

musicians, and pastors, so we encourage you to attend. More information to come.  

 

BOARD OF STEWARDSHIP: BUDGET AND RECEIPTS REPORT 
 

In an effort to keep our congregation informed about our financial situation, the Board of Stewardship has 

agreed to publish monthly budget reports. These reports are designed to give you a snapshot of our 

congregational support of the budget adopted by the voterôs assembly for 2022. We hope that you will 

find this information useful.  

 

YTD Projected Budget Receipts through April 2022      $ 247,413.49 

Actual Receipts through April 2022                                $ 221,748.57     

Year to Date Receipts Over (Under) Budget                   $ (25,664.92) 

  

FAREWELL AND GODSPEED LUNCHEON FOR PASTOR BRUSS AND FAMILY 
 

Join us as we give thanks and bid farewell to Pastor Bruss and family at a farewell luncheon on Sunday, 

June 12 after a single Divine Service at 10:00 a.m. All food is provided. It is helpful to know how many 

to plan for, so please notify the church office or use the SignUp Genius link emailed to you or on the St. 

Johnôs website if you plan to attend. Of course walk-ins will still be welcome! 

 

BOARD OF STEWARDSHIP – PLANNED GIVING SUNDAY SPEAKERS 
 

The Board of Stewardship is happy to host the following speakers during our monthly breakfasts this 

summer. In July, Thad Sulliven will  speak at our monthly congregational breakfast. In August, we will be 

hosting Heather Williams who is the planned giving advocate for the LCMS district office. These guests 

are coming to help our members better understand what stewardship looks like and give ideas of ways we 
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provide ongoing support for the ministry of the Word and Sacraments at St. Johnôs. We hope you consider 

attending the Sunday breakfasts and learning what is possible and how we can help. 
 

SAVE THE DATE FOR ST. JOHN’S SCRAMBLE 
 

Our 2022 St. Johnôs Scramble will be held October 15, 2022 and will be moving this year to Village 

Greens, just north of Meriden. Village Greens is a great location and has us scheduled for a 1:00 p.m. 

shotgun start on Saturday, October 15. More information will be coming in future newsletters. 
 

LUKE SAVAGE MEMORIAL GOLF TOURNAMENT 
 

The 8th annual Luke Savage Memorial Golf Tournament will be held at Shawnee Country Club on 

Saturday, July 9. Gratefully, they are full on teams but can always accept donations or raffle items.  
 

ST. JOHN’S WOMEN’S LEAGUE 
 

 

Dorcas and Sarah Circles would like to invite the ladies of the congregation to a brown bag picnic 

lunch on Tuesday, June 14 at 11:30 a.m. at Hughes Park (725 SW Orleans). Parking lot entrance is from 

Parkview St. Bring your lunch and beverage. If i t should be raining, the location will move to Luther Hall 

at St. Johnôs. 

 

Sarah circle meets the 2nd Monday of the month at 6:00 p.m. for bible study, a short meeting and 

fellowship. Meetings will resume September 12, 2022. 

Dorcas circle meets the 2nd Tuesday of the month at 1:00 p.m. for bible study, a short meeting and 

fellowship. Meetings will resume September 14, 2022. 

`````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````` 

The Caring Mission Committee will be doing health and school kits again this year. They will be different, 

and a complete list of items needed will be in the July newsletter. 100 school bags were donated from a 

church in Wichita, which we are very pleased. Nancy plans to find out which church and include in the 

July newsletter. 

`````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````` 

St. Johnôs Women League continues to collect Best Choice labels. Best Choice labels may be purchased 

at Apple Market in Topeka. Ask your friends and family to save them for you. Place them in the box 

labeled stamps along with any stamps you collect. Money received from the Best Choice labels is used 

for our special projects. 

`````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````` 

Donations for quilt projects continue to be accepted. Items needed at this time are bed sheets of any size 

or color and embroidery floss. Thank you in advance to anyone who donates. If you would like to give a 

monetary donation, send it to the church office and Erika will see it gets to the Womenôs League. 

 

If you enjoy working with your hands and like to do quilts, the group is meeting the first and third 

Thursdays of the month in the undercroft of church beginning at 9:00 a.m. and work until they are tired. 

Come join and enjoy sister fellowship. 

`````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````````` 

Mission Statement Empowered by the Holy Spirit, the Lutheran Women's, Missionary League Kansas 

District will nurture, motivate, and prepare The Lutheran Church—Missouri Synod women to serve the 

Lord with gladness. 

 

 

BIRTHDAY BLESSINGS ARE EXTENDED TO... 
 

Joyce Lohmann who will be 92 on June 5 
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Alice Casura who will be 91 on June 10 

 

FUNDING FOR CHURCH ACTIVITIES 
 

Funding for our monthly breakfasts, coffee and donuts is running low. If youôve been enjoying the 

fellowship with our coffee and donuts on Sunday mornings, consider supporting by donating to the 

ñFITò fund, using cash or check and place it in the offering.  

 

PORTALS OF PRAYER BOOKLETS 
 

New Portals of Prayer devotion booklets will be set out in the narthex towards the end of June. These are 

available to the entire congregation free of charge; however, donations are welcome and appreciated. Pick 

one up and put it with your Bible in a place at home to remind you to have daily devotions. Consider 

taking an extra copy to give to a friend. 

 

DOORSTEP NEWS 
 

This month Doorstep begins its 56th year of providing services to our neighbors in need. Since March 

2020, Doorstep has provided all of its services, except clothing, by phone and interview. Clothing has 

been by appointment only since it opened up again. Approximately 75% of Doorstep volunteers have 

returned; however, many of our regular volunteers are beginning to take vacations and days off. Thinking 

ahead once Doorstep returns to in-person services again, they will rely heavily on volunteers each day, so 

help is in need. 

 

Currently, Doorstep has openings in the food room, clothing and sort rooms and at the front desk/check-

in desk. Volunteers are also needed to pick-ups for items such as bread, pet food and other miscellaneous 

items. Most volunteer hours are Monday ï Friday, from 8:30 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. For a volunteer application, 

visit the Doorstep website https://DoorstepTopeka.org or stop in the office to pick one up.  

 

Mark your calendars! Doorstepôs 5th annual neighbor helping neighbor walk/5K run is Sunday, October 

2 at 2:00 p.m. at Lake Shawnee. Plan to join others in getting exercise around the lake and raise funds for 

Doorstep this October. 
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SUPPORT OUR MISSIONS 

 
You gifts to the Lord using the International Missions envelopes support missionaries in the Czech 

Republic, Central Russia, Siberia, and Kenya.  

 

The Russian war against Ukraine is now going on for more than three months. We continue to pray 

for peace in Ukraine and for all its people in cities, villages, congregations, and families. May our good 

Lord, who reigns over all grant His peace, which passes all understanding to keep the afflicted in despite 

all terror. 

 

Please support our mission in Germany where the Lutheran Reformation started. We ask for Your prayers 

and donations as we work to accommodate displaced persons in the Old Latin School. Please join us in 

the caring service and mission outreach as we continue to proclaim His grace, peace and mercy. 
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Dear friends at St. Johns, 

 

Thank you for your recent contribution 

to the teaching work here.  The work 

continues with a summer semester with 

some students, including a program for 

High School students which began this 

week. 

 

We are leaving in the morning for the 

U.S. where we will be making stops to 

thank supporters. 

 

We look forward to seeing you in July. 

 

Godôs continued blessings to all you do. 

 

ð Rev. Vance Becker 

 

 

To sign up to receive their newsletter: 
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THE MISSION OF THE CHURCH 

“Go therefore and make disciples of all nations, baptizing them in the name of the Father and of the Son 

and of the Holy Spirit, teaching them to observe all that I have commanded you.” (Matthew 28:19ï20a)  

So that we may obtain faith in Christ, God instituted the ministry of teaching the gospel and administering 

the sacraments. Through the gospel and sacraments, as through means, God gives the Holy Spirit who 

produces faith, where and when He wills, in those who hear the gospel. (Augsburg Confession, Article 5) 


